
League of Women Voters of Pullman Observer Report 

Name of Agency:  Port of Whitman County      Date: 07/02/20 
Observer Reporting:  Carolyn Joswig-Jones    Length of Meeting: 1¶10´ 
Members Present:   
Commissioners:  John E. Love (District 1) Retiring July 15 

Kristine Meyer (District 2) 
Tom Kammerzell (District 3)  

Staff:
Joe Poire - Executive Director 
Kara Riebold - Chief Operating Officer 
Debbie Snell - Properties & Development Manager 

Brenda Stav - Finance Director 
Sarah Highfield - Communications Director 
Matthew Johnson - Port Attorney 

 
Others Present (i.e., media, public):  
James Thompson - WPPA (Washington Public Ports Association) 
Alex McGregor, Peggy Bryan -  LaCrosse Community Pride non-profit organization 
 
Business pertaining to League Positions or topics of interest: 
(See below for full report of meeting) 

x Draft for water temperatures in rivers report from John McKern expected in a couple of weeks.   
x The Port staff have information and are available to assist city/town governments within the county in 

applying for Coronavirus Aid Relief and Economic Security Act monies. 
x Port is still working to gain funds to bring high speed fixed broadband service to rural homes and small 

businesses through Auction 904: Rural Digital Opportunity Fund. 
x LaCrosse Rock Houses Project ± VERY COOL PROJECT! 
x Maintaining safe track structure and crossing surfaces for all vehicles accessing the Port of Central 

Ferry.  
x PreVenWaWion in honor of John LoYe¶V reWiremenW and VerYice aV a longWime PorW CommiVVioner Vince 

1996 
 
To view FULL Meeting Agenda, Minutes and all supportive materials follow this link: 
http://www.portwhitman.com/about/commissionmeeting 
Port meeting calendar: http://www.portwhitman.com/pdf/Port_Calendar_2020.01.01-2020.06.30_Revised.pdf 
 
Port of Whitman County Commissioners Meeting took place via video and teleconference. Participation could 
be online, by phone, or a combination of both.   
 
Commissioner and Staff Updates: 

Ms. Highfield reported that the videography and images for website are coming along nicely and will be 
ready by Monday for review. 
 
Ms. Riebold reported that the Port can apply for Publics Work Board Workshop funding by July 13th and 
the award announcements will be on Sept 9th.   Whitman County is not considered in distress so would 
possibly only qualify for loan funding.  The Port needs to determine a project that would qualify for this and 
apply. 
 
Mr. Poire reported John McKern, retired Corps of Engineers Wildlife Biologist, will provide a draft of his 
findings from review of documents from Environmental Protection Agency and Department of Ecology for 
water quality decisions for Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) for Temperature in the Columbia and 
Snake Rivers.  The draft of this report is expected in a couple of weeks. 
 



Commission Kammerzell asked for an update on Petrichor and Director Poire said the report is in process.   
 
OLD BUSINESS: 

York Acquisition Land Sale Update 
Ms. Snell reported the closing of the sale of property at Pullman Industrial Park West, Locust Grove at 
corner of Palouse Hwy and Albion Rd which was in crop, is scheduled for Tuesday July 7th.  There is an 
easement document that allows both a temporary construction easement and permanent emergency access 
easement through port property.  
 
Policy Project Update        Resolution 20-12, a new policy on promotional hosting, was adopted.  
 
³At the Commission meeting on February 20, the Commission asked that the policy regarding the Port¶s 
support of recreation and tourism (Resolution 03-03) be placed on the agenda for the Strategic Planning 
meeting in the spring for further review. It has been added to the July 8 Strategic Planning Agenda.´ (from 
agenda) 
 
Other policies for review are being delayed so that the new commissioner to replace Commissioner Love 
can participate in the process. The following policies will be discussed at the next Commission meeting; 
Port¶s Support of Recreation and Tourism, Commissioner Handbook and Meeting Governance. 
 
CARES Act Funding 
³The Port staff met with Jody Opheim, the Whitman County consultant for Coronavirus Aid Relief and 
Economic Security Act to evaluate a potential role for the Port to assist city/town governments within 
Whitman County.´  
 
Both Ms. Opheim and SEWEDA (Southeast Washington Development Assocation) Director Dawn Smith 
are offering their expertise and assistance to local governments in applying for Coronavirus Relief Funds. At 
this time, it does not appear that additional outreach to these communities is needed. 
 
However, Port staff will keep in contact with Ms. Opheim to identify if the Port may consider taking a role 
in the following: 
1) Providing a loan to communities who are unable to fund projects and wait for reimbursement. 
2) Working with the county and cities in Whitman County to identify broadband infrastructure projects 
that qualify for CARES Act funding and help manage the project to expedite delivery of services.´ (direcWl\ 
from agenda) 
 
Commission Comments on Draft Plans 
Ms. Highfield reported on the draft Strategic Plan and Comprehensive Scheme of Harbor 
Improvements.  Will wait on incoming commissioners input also.   Commissioner Meyer appreciated the 
Zork haYing ³more Vparkle´ and iV looking forZard Wo Veeing Whe final Zork.   
 
Rural Digital Opportunity Fund (RDOF) 
The Port must complete a non-binding short form by July 15th in preparation for a possible bid in Auction 
904: RDOF.  The Port is working with two companies that were not named at this time, one of which the 
Port will collaborate/partner with to bring high speed fixed broadband service to rural homes and small 
businesses that lack it.  There is no financial obligation at this time and Commissioner Meyer moved that 
the staff go forward with the application  
 
Flightline Drive Realignment & Drainage Project Update 
The commissioners passed a motion to execute contract documents with Motley & Motley for this project 
which will realign and pave portions of Flightline Drive at the Port of Whitman Business Air Center and 
improve drainage to the central portion of the airport by adding new piping, drains and dry well 



infrastructure. Work is underway on the Motely & Motley final contract documents. Construction will 
commence in early August and take 60 days to complete.  

 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
      LaCrosse Rock Houses Project – VERY COOL PROJECT! 

LaCrosse Community Pride members Alex McGregor and Peggy Bryan presented this project which will 
reVWore VeYeral deWerioraWing ³rock hoXVeV´ bXilW dXring Whe GreaW DepreVVion.  The Washington Trust for 
HiVWoric PreVerYaWion liVWed Whe ViWeV aV one of Whe Wen ³MoVW Endangered´ hiVWoric placeV in Whe VWaWe. 
LaCrosse Community Pride hopes to convert these homes into a Heritage Museum and Ice Age Floods 
Center. 
See end of report for Background, Project Scope and Photos. 
 
Central Ferry Rail Project Bid Results 
³In 2019, the Port applied for a $730,165 grant from the Freight Rail Assistance Program (FRAP) to 
rehabilitate the spur at the Port of Central Ferry and upgrade the crossings to concrete. These repairs were to 
be done in conjunction with private partner investments in the sum of $850,000 to add a new house track off 
the Port of Central Ferry lead to serve expansion of rail services at the Wilbur Ellis chemical plant. The 
intended outcome of the project was to rehabilitate the existing lead to a condition where GRNW can safely 
serve the Port of Central Ferry tenants, maintaining safe track structure and crossing surfaces for all vehicles 
accessing the site. 
The State funding is still in limbo for various reasons and not expected to be awarded or available in the 
near future, especially as WSDOT might be facing significant budget cuts due to COVID-19. Wilbur-Ellis is 
moving forward with its construction project, providing the Port with an opportune time to address the port-
oZned croVVing aW Whe Vame locaWion. The mone\ for WhiV porWion of Whe larger projecW iV in Whe PorW¶V capiWal 
budget for 2020.´ (directly from Port agenda) 
 
The Port received 3 bids to work on this crossing replacement, high bid being $94,000 to low bid $53,000.  
They went with the lowest bidder, Shad Company Railroad Construction out of Oregon.  A motion to move 
ahead ZiWh WhiV projecW ZaV paVVed b\ Whe commiVVionerV.  ³Go ahead and carr\ iW on.´ 

 
Upcoming Meetings 
Port Strategic Planning Meeting July 8, Port Administrative Office, Colfax, 10:00 a.m. 
 
WPPA (Washington Public Port Association) Director Seminar, July 9 ± Zoom Meeting Format 
 
PNWA (Pacific Northwest Waterways Association) Member/Partner Webinar: Community engagement in a 
socially distant world ± July 9, 1:00 pm - 2:00 pm 
 
WPPA Commissioner Seminar, July 21 - Zoom Meeting Format 
 
Process & Protocol:  

The Port staff do a great job with their agenda and supportive meeting materials.  It makes it very easy to follow 
along during the meeting and makes reporting easy as I copy and paste the highlights from their agenda in addition 
to my notes.   
 
The slide ƉƌeƐenƚaƚion in honoƌ of CommiƐƐion John Loǀe͛Ɛ ƌeƚiƌemenƚ ǁaƐ a gƌeaƚ ƌeǀieǁ of all ƚhe ǁoƌk done 
during his service.  I was glad to have met him in person for a few meetings before we moved to online meetings.     

 
 
 



 



 



 
 



 
 



 


